
Bend-La Pine Schools 
Bend, OR 97701 

 
The Board of Directors for Bend-La Pine Schools met in a regular meeting on December 9, 2014 in room 

314 of the Education Center, at 520 NW Wall Street, Bend, OR 97701. 
 

Board Members Present 
Peggy Kinkade 
Andy High 
Stuart Young 
Ron Gallinat 
Nori Juba 
Julie Craig 
Cheri Helt arrived at 6:12p 
 
Call to Order 
The meeting wall called to order at 6:05p by Co-Chair Juba. The Pledge of Allegiance followed.  
 
Public Input 
Tracy Miller, Bend resident for seven years, addressed the Board about the surplus of Troy Field. She asked 
how many Board members are in the real estate / development business. Miller shared how she has used 
Troy Field for events with great success and at reasonable cost compared to other locations. She urged 
the Board to not surplus the property.  
 
Foster Fell, Bend resident, read a letter from Mary Jane Newton to the Board asking them to please give 
Troy Field another chance.  
 
Joanne Carr, Bend resident whom lives in the neighborhood near Troy Field, asked the Board why they 
would want to sell this great green spot in Bend. She asked how many people voted in favor to sell the 
property and urged the Board to save Troy Field.  
 
Barb Campbell, Bend resident and recently elected member of the Bend City Council, shared she owns Wabi 
Sabi, a store in downtown Bend, and said she really likes the open space Troy Field offers downtown and 
believes downtown Bend needs open spaces. She shared events she has attended and been a part of at 
Troy Field and asked the Board what the process is now and if they are decided for certain they are selling 
the property.  
 
Jim Byland, Bend resident who has owned a house on Georgia Street for 25 years asked the Board why 
they would even consider selling Troy Field, noting it is a bit of treasure to the entire downtown area. He 
noted it seems to be a trend to sell off public spaces in Bend and agreed with the previous speakers that 
the District should not sell the property. 
 
Meredith Dawson, Bend resident living on Georgia Street, feels the selling of Troy Field will affect the 
neighborhood. She shared there is fear in surrounding neighbors of the property that the heart and spirit of 
why they chose to live there will be lost. She would like the District to keep Troy Field and keep it a green, 
livable space for downtown.  
 
Co-Chair Juba shared there has been an extensive process, including a public process with public meetings 
in making the determination to surplus the Troy Field property. He thanked all for attending and addressing 
the Board tonight.  
 
Andy High said he is the only Board member who works for the building industry. He noted the District 
reached out to Bend Park and Recreation District as well as the City of Bend and there was not interest on 



the part of those agencies to purchase the land. High said the Board voted to surplus the property about 
three months ago and that it will be on the market in the next couple of weeks, listed by the District’s 
broker of record. Juba clarified the property will be listed at the end of the week. He explained all offers will 
be presented to the District’s land committee and the committee will present qualified offers to the Board 
in public session. High added that a recent City of Bend urban growth boundary process noted the Troy 
Field property is currently zoned in a manner that does not suggest a park is the ideal use for the location.  
 
Superintendent’s Report 
Superintendent Wilkinson congratulated the Bend High dance team for their championship win at state. He 
noted the Transportation Department did an awesome job putting together the Polar Express float that 
was part of the Bend Christmas Parade. The float was the sweepstakes award winner and Wilkinson 
thanked all the volunteers for their efforts. Wilkinson shared Cascade Middle School principal, Stephanie 
Bennett, recently took the challenge presented by Shay Mikalson of being a ‘student for a day.’ He also 
shared, in the back of the boardroom, are maps with three possible options for school boundaries on 
display. He noted there will be public forums this week to hear community input on the maps and he is 
hopeful to have a recommendation for the 2015-16 school boundaries from the committee by the end of 
January.  
 
Consent Agenda 
Julie Craig moved to approve the Consent Agenda. Ron Gall inat seconded the motion. 
Unanimous approval. 
 
Reports 
New Middle School Naming 
Superintendent Wilkinson shared the New Middle School Naming Committee has added two new names, as 
requested by the Board at the November meeting, to the list of four names (Bachelor Butte, Bridge Creek, 
Deschutes River and Manzanita Middle School) previously presented to the Board. The two new proposed 
names are Pacific Crest and Discovery Middle Schools. Wilkinson noted the naming committee favors the 
names Bridge Creek and Pacific Crest for the new middle school. 
 
Julie Craig said she likes Pacific Crest Middle School. Ron Gallinat asked if the Board should narrow the 
names down and added he likes Bridge Creek Middle School. The Board discussed names and Co-Chair Juba 
concluded the conversation with an apology, explaining he did not mean to discredit the work of the 
committee or the current names of schools in the District with his comments at the last meeting. He 
added, at the time of his comments, he was excited about the possibility of an inimitable name and had 
not considered the limitations brought upon the committee as a result of existing policy (BDGOV A.6.1 
Asset Protection - Naming Facilities). He added that he had made a comment about, “another tree school,” 
and was sorry he had done so. He did note that, after all, he did obtained a degree at, “another tree 
school.” 
 
Annual Measurable Achievement Objectives Report  
Dana Arntson updated the Board on the requirements of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act 
(ESEA) and reported on the progress of all English Language Learners’ (ELL). Arntson said Bend-La Pine 
Schools exceeded state targets for Targets 1 and 2, yet did not meet Target 3. She said the work of the 
ELL department is reflected in the first two targets. The third target is a reflection of overall ELL subgroup 
achievement and high school graduation rates for that subgroup. Co-Chair Helt asked if the District tracks 
dropouts who are also English Language Learners’. Dave VanLoo said there is not currently a formal 
process for tracking dropouts by sub-group.  
 
OSBA Convention Reports 
Stuart Young said he was impressed with the reputation of the Board and the District amongst colleagues 
at the convention. He noted how impressed he was with the presentation Superintendent Wilkinson and 
Nori Juba gave at the convention on World Class Schools, and that it makes him proud to be a part of this 



Board. Juba commented that this was his tenth convention and he is appreciative of the Board’s 
commitment to attending and demonstration of grit in traveling to Portland in the bad weather and making 
professional development a priority. 
 
Peggy Kinkade enjoyed hearing from the Keynote, Brandon Busteed, who spoke on the critical importance 
of engaging students and how difficult it is for students to be successful if they are not connected to their 
school; a point of focus for our District. Kinkdade shared she attended an OSAA meeting and they 
presented about their procedures, policies and their efforts of collaboration in decision-making they make. 
She came away from the meeting with a better understanding and overall feeling about their organization. 
She noted was good to take an opportunity to learn about their work when they are so often and easily 
criticized. 
 
Ron Gallinat said he also enjoyed the presentation by Busteed. He enjoyed networking with ESD Board 
members and the camaraderie and time spent with various Board members from across the state.  
 
Julie Craig shared she enjoyed spending time with her fellow Board members in a setting outside the 
Boardroom. The keynote speaker was great and thought provoking and she appreciated what he had to 
say. 
 
Co-Chair Juba thanked all for their reports and their attendance at the convention.   
 
Action Items 
OSBA Election 
Peggy Kinkade moved to elect Doug Nelson to the OSBA Board of Directors. Stuart Young 
seconded the motion. Unanimous approval. 
 
Peggy Kinkade moved to adopt the 2015 Legislative Priorities and Policies as recommended 
by the OSBA Legislative Policy Committee. Ron Gall inat seconded the motion. Unanimous 
approval.  
 
Ron Gall inat moved to amend the OSBA Constitution to modify the process for the adoption 
of OSBA’s Legislative Policies. Andy High seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.  
 
Andy High moved to amend the OSBA Constitution to allow appointment of OSBA Board and 
Legislative Policy Committee members from a contiguous region if certain conditions are 
met. Ron Gall inat seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.  
 
Juba thanked Helt for her participation in the Legislative Policy Committee. 
 
Resolution 1218: Promise of Oregon 
Peggy Kinkade moved to adopt and support the efforts of The Promise of Oregon campaign 
to ensure that Oregon’s lawmakers continue to prioritize investments to improve the 
educational outcomes for Oregon’s greatest natural resource: our children.  
 
Andy High asked for the source of the resolution, it was noted the resolution came from OSBA. High 
commented the 5th ‘WHEREAS’ seems to be a ‘give me more money’ statement. Co-Chair Helt commented 
this is one of the more visionary documents she has seen come from OSBA and she really likes that it 
includes more of the co-curricular activities. Co-Chair Juba said he does not think that more money is 
always the best solution; rather, that wise and strategic investment can improve student outcomes. He 
thinks this resolution is a vast improvement and a step in a direction that is best for all students in Oregon. 
Ron Gall inat seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.  
 
 



Approval of Cascade Education Services, Inc. Contract 
Sal Cassaro shared that the annually renewable contract with Oregon Youth Challenge Program expires on 
December 31, 2014. He recommended approval of the contract for the 2015 calendar year.  
Andy High moved to approve contract with Cascade Educational Services, Inc. to provide 
education services to the Oregon Youth Challenge Program in an amount not to exceed 
$471,939 for calendar year 2015. Julie Craig seconded the motion. Unanimous approval. 
 
Approval of Fiber Optic Connectivity Contract 
Brad Henry presented the results of the District’s request for proposals for the District’s future high-speed 
fiber optic connections to the Bend area school and support sites. Five proposals were received and scored 
by a team consisting of instruction, business office and technology personnel.  
 
Henry recommended the Board move to award the fiber optic contract to FatBeam LLC, with terms noted 
in the Executive Summary on the topic. Andy High asked Henry if the District would need to amend the 
contract if and when the District adds new schools in the future. Henry said they are working on adding 
language that would allow the District to add new schools in the future at a set price. 
Ron Gall inat moved to approve the fiber optic connection 120 month operating lease 
agreement with FatBeam LLC, pending final legal review of the contract terms and 
acceptance by both parties, for a total amount over the 120 months, not to exceed 
$2,903,400. Julie Craig seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.  
 
Policy Monitoring 
BD GOV A.3 – Financial Planning and Budgeting 
Brad Henry discussed fiscal planning and the means by which the District develops past and future 
budgets. He asked the Board to refer to the Executive Summary included in the Board packet regarding 
financial planning and budgeting. Henry explained with the proposed 2015-16 budget, the District 
proposes an ending fund balance equal to 5% with a plan to maintain at least that much into the future.  
 
Budget Committee 
Superintendent Wilkinson said three of the District’s current Budget Committee member terms have 
expired: Heidi Slaybaugh, Tom Barman and Ron Smith.  
 
Peggy Kinkade said that she felt that all three committee members have served the District well and are 
good thinkers and suggested that they be re-appointed.  
Kinkade moved to reappoint Heidi Slaybaugh, Tom Barman and Ron Smith to the 2015-16 
Budget Committee. Ron Gall inat seconded the motion. Unanimous approval. 
 
The Board took a break at 7:25p. 
The meeting resumed at 7:30p. 
 
Discussion 
Superintendent Search Process 
Co-Chair Juba noted the process and the decision in hiring the Superintendent is the most important job of 
the Board and introduced Steve Lowder and Bill Dean consultants from McPherson and Jacobson, a 
superintendent recruiting firm, and explained the agenda for the remainder of the meeting.   
 
Lowder thanked the Board for their time and said he is pleased to be with the District to help make this 
very important decision. The search process is open and includes many stakeholder and they are here to 
help the Board with their process. Their recruiting firm is large and casts a broad net for potential 
candidates. He noted how impressed he has been with the staff and community members he has met over 
he past few days. He said there were many kind and positive things said about Wilkinson in his interviews 
and complimented the district as a whole. The sense of pride the community and the staff have for the 
District and schools is evident.  



He noted the agenda and asked each of the board members to share their expectation of the process.  
Peggy Kinkade shared she has thought a lot about the process and characteristics of the District’s next 
leader, and what is most valuable. She would like to see a process that casts a wide net that brings in 
quality candidates from in and outside of the District. She wants to see us hire someone who will be here 
more than 3 years and noted this kind of change is upsetting to a district, however, she is hopeful that the 
Board can find a leader who is committed to Bend-La Pine and appreciates what is currently in place, what 
has done, and has a vision of how to continue to improve and get better. She is optimistic we will have a 
great group of candidates to consider.  
 
Lowder noted the culture of the District and that this is a family approach, rather than just a job, and the 
next Superintendent will need to understand and embrace the collaborative work ethic.  
 
Andy High agreed with Kinkade and said the Board is not looking for a sweeping change, but looking for 
someone who can expand and help move the District forward.  
 
Lowder asked about expectations for process, noting a wide-open and thorough process has been 
mentioned. High agreed and said he is open to all applicants with a variety of professional background and 
experiences.  
 
Stuart Young feels that the generic theme is to find a leader who can take the current goodness to the 
next level. He shared his thoughts on each aspect of jobs within the District and he feels a leader needs to 
surround himself with great people to help and continue to push it forward. He is hopeful for a leader that 
has high expectations for all students and he questioned how the search committee gets beyond the ‘good 
interviewer’ so the District hires a genuine, quality leader.  
 
Ron Gallinat agreed with his colleagues and said he is glad to hear the process is ‘ours’ and does not want 
anyone to be discouraged to apply, and wants the Board be able to narrow the field.  
 
Co-Chair Helt agreed with colleagues as well. She feels the District has the best superintendent in Oregon 
and there are big shoes to fill and the Board really does feel that Wilkinson is the reason we are at the 
great point we are. If we can find someone to honor his work and continue to move forward in the 
direction is what she is most hopeful for. The biggest skill she is looking for is a visionary, someone who 
has a plan for implementation of the vision they have. She is interested in the most well respected leaders 
and those who have proven themselves to be successful and feels the District deserves a leader of top 
caliber. She wants the new superintendent to be one who embraces learning and professional development 
and continue to move the incredible people we have to being better. It is a responsibility she takes very 
seriously as a Board member.  
 
Dean led the group through a process of ranking priorities and characteristics for the next superintendent. 
He advised on the process of creating a job description and the Board discussed and worked together in 
creating an emphasis on the message they want to deliver to potential candidates. After the meeting 
Lowder and Dean will put together a summary of expectations and priorities of the Board that will be used 
in the national advertisement of the vacancy. 
 
Lowder reviewed the timeline for the process and commended the Board on their engagement and how far 
along in the process they are already. The national advertising will begin as soon as possible and reminded 
the Board this is their process. January 14 is a scheduled second meeting for the Board and asked for 
some direction on how to proceed. Juba noted the meeting is the 13th and Lowder reviewed what they will 
review and present at that meeting. Juba clarified there will be no mention of candidates at the Jan. 13 
meeting. Lowder confirmed. He noted Jan. 22 is the application deadline, after that he and Dean will work 
for about three weeks to vet candidates and do a thorough process to make sure the applicants meet the 
characteristics and qualities the Board desires. Feb. 17 has been slated for the special meeting with the 
Board and they will bring forward the short list of those applicants who meet the desired qualities. Dean 



clarified all applicant names will be shared, but the short list will be the ones whom, through their screening 
process, rose to the top of the pool. Co-Chair Helt asked if a list of candidates will be available prior to the 
Feb. 17 meeting. Lowder said he will work closely with Juba and Kinkade whom are leading the search 
efforts and meet the desire of the Board.  
 
Discussion ensued about the process timeline, potential interview date(s), and interview format options.   
Juba noted the Board understands the options and the schedule is workable and he will continue to work 
with Board members to finalize the details of the interview timeline and process and will communicate with 
Lowder on their decision. 
 
Dean and Lowder shared advertisement efforts that will occur. Compensation package was discussed and 
comparative school districts in Oregon were reviewed. Lowder thanked the Board for their time and noted 
what a pleasure it has been to work with the staff and community and appreciated how clear and focused 
they are in their search.  
 
Board Comments  
Peggy Kinkade thanked the Bill Dean and Steve Lowder for their work to date. She feels this will be a 
better experience than the last search the Board went through when Wilkinson was hired. The turnouts of 
the community forums have been light and she noted there are three more forums and encouraged 
community members to attend. She noted the online survey is also another way for the community and 
staff to share their input on the process. She is hopeful that the smaller group meetings the consultants 
have had have been a valuable use of their time.  
 
Co-Chair Helt thought the Buckingham STEM float in the Christmas Parade was exciting. She also noted 
that this is the national Week of Code and is hopeful many of our schools will participate. Helt thanked the 
Boundary Committee for all of their work and is excited to see what the community has to say about the 
alternatives. She is also excited about meeting the superintendent search consultants. 
 
Juba thanked Bill and Steve and feels confident they will represent the District well. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 9:00p 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Julianne Repman 
Director of Communication and Safety 
12.9.2014 
 
 
 
 
 


